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The meet1r9-'fil\L called tQ order at 10.25 .1..•1110

AGENDA ITEM 12. REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCI:, (gQntinued) (A/44/3,
A/44/402, A/44/403, A/44/404, A/44/426, A/44/440, A/44/462, A/44/482, A/44/S73,
A/44/600, A/44/620, A/44/622, A/4~/635, A/44/657, A/ ..4/669, A/44/6711 A/C.3/44/1
and 41 A/44/67, A/44/68, A/44/71, A/44/99, A/44/119, A/44/153, A/44/171, A/44/238
and Corr.l, A/44/320, A/44/325, A/44/355-S/20704, A/(~/367, A/44/377, A/44/378,
A/44/38l, A/44/466, A/44/504, A/44/500, A/44/706, A/~4/728 and A/C.3/44/8)

AGENDA ITEM 109. EFFECTIVE IMPLEMENTA1ION OF INTeRNATIONAL INSTRUMENTS ON HUMAN
RIGHTS, INCLUDING REPORTING OBLIGATIONS UMDEH INTERNATIONAL INSTRUMENTS ON HUMAN
RIGHTS (continued) (A/44/98, A/44/539, A/44/668, A/44/l7l, A/44/409-S/20743 and
Corr.1 and 2 and A/44/689-S/20921)

1. Mr. FQRTi[~ (Canada), reviewing the events which had recently taken place in
Eas~ern Europe and which had much imprQved the human rights situation, noted that
in Romania, however, many peQple, inclUding Doina Cornea, Laszlo Toke~ and
Dan Desilu, had been the victims of repressive measures for having exercised their
right to freedom of speech. The Romanilln Government had continued to refuse to
allow the United Nations Rapporteur, Dumitru Mazilu, to leave the country in order
to complete his work. It was deplorabl" that internatiQnal officials, such as
members of UNRWA staff in Lebanon and the territories occupied by the Israelis,
should be the victims of acts of violence.

2. Turning to the particularly alarming events which were taking place in Central
America, he noted that in El Salvador, five Jesuits had been assassinated ~n

16 Novpmber 1989 and that leaders of student, trade union and human rights
movements and religious and rofugee organizations continued to be harassed.

3. In Gua~ nala, there had boen a renewal of disappearances and the activities Qf
death squads. The Commission on HUl,lan Rights should examine that situation at its
next meeting.

4. In Nicaragua, the restrictions imposed on freedom of expreAsion might
jeopardize the preparatiQn and hQlding of the coming elections.

5. In Cuba, the authorities were refusing to allow the relatives of Canadian
citizens and permanent residents of Canada tQ leave the cQuntry.

6. In Haiti, although the Government of General Avril h~d taken steps to imprQve
the situation and had annQunced that Presidential elections would be held at the
end Qf 1990, violations of human rights had taken place recently in which member~

of the Haitian army were in all likelihQod implicated.

7. In Chlna, the security forces had killed demonstrators in the autQnomous region
of Tibet in March 1989, and at Beijing in June 1989. Martial law remained in
effect. The severity Qf arrests and executions seemed, however, to be declining,
and his delegatiQn hQped that pQsitive changes would begin to take place shQrtly.

I ....
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B. In Myanmar, torture and arbitrl!lry arrests were practised systematically.
Fre~dom of 8ssembly and freedom of ~peech were suppressed. That country had not
yet accepted the fact that the protelction of human rights was the aine gya Don of
dell"ocrati zation.

9. The use of special rapporteura and the machinery for thematic investigation
establisheo by the United Nations evoked varying reactions from Governments. It
was regrettable that the Chilean Government refused to co-operate with the Special
Rapporteur, particularly since the human ric;hts situation had recently improved in
that country. He hoped that the next Government, which would be democratically
elected, would medt the wishes of the Chilean people and the international
community with regard to the protection of human rights.

10. His delegatinn appr8ciated the work carried out by the United Nations Special
Rapporteur for the human ~ights situation in Iran, where it seemed that the
fundamental right to life and dignity and the rights of minorities had been
repeatedly violaterl. It was awaiting the reply of the Iranian Government to those
charges with interest.

11. The case of Sri Lanka was particularly alarming. All the participants in the
civil conflict were guilty of flagrant violations of human rights and the
proclamation of a state of emergency gave the se:urity forces almost complete
freedom of action. Althoug~ the Indian peace-keeping forces were being withdrawn,
Canada would continue to l,dvocate a search for a peaceful solution to that ethnic
conflict.

12. His ~elogation deplored the recent violations of human ri9htl by the Iraqi
Government, particularly the exile imposed on groups of the popUlation and the
denial of ~ustice to persons impri~oned for alleged security viOlations.

13. Expressing hIs concern regarding the allegations of serious violations of
human rights in Syria, he appealed to that country to respect the principles of due
process and protection of the rights of accused persons.

14. His delegation was distressed at the situation in the Horn of Africa, where
drought and famine had been added to the incessant civil wars. It welcomed the
beginning of peaceful negotiations in Ethiopia, Somalia and the Sudan, where the
full restoration of civil, politicol, economic, social and cultural rights would
unquestionably have to be preceded by reconciliation and reconstruction.

15. In South Africa, it was clear that in spite of tho change in the political
climate, the ignoble system of Ae~~~ remained intact. Hio country intended to
continue to put pressure on South Africa in order to inJuce it to aboliSh the state
of emergency, to free the political prisoners and to enter into dialogue and
negotiation with the black leaders. 8S w~ll as to help the victims and OppO"lents of
J\PMth-QiO.

/ ...

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.3/44/SR.53
Englhh
Page 4

(Mr. ro~i~r, CAnada)

16. His delegation welcomed th•• recent diplomatic activity aimed at a lasting
solution of the Arab-Israeli conflict. Protection of the fundamental rights of
Palestinians was the responsibility of the international community and the Israeli
Government. His Government Dga.ln called on Israel to apply the fourth Geneva
Convention, whose provisions it continued to violate, in particular by carrying out
the demolition of houses, deportations and arbitrary detentions and by employing
deadly force.

17. His delegation favoured th·1 exter.sion of the mandate of the Special Rapporteur
on the human rights situation in Afghanistan. While it welcomed the withdrawal of
Soviet troops, it deplored the continuation of a bloody civil war and the
widespread violations of human rights in that country, and remained convinced that
the conflict should be resolved through negotiation.

18. Concerned at the situation of the Turkish ethnic minority in Bulgftria, whose
sudden exodus in the summer of 1989 had been the largest movement of population in
Europe lince the Second World War, his delegation hoped that the new Bulgarian
Government woul~ continue to protect human rights, in particular by allowing
minorities to speak their own language and practise their customs and religion
without fear of persecutlon or repression.

19. His delegation was convinced of the essenti~l role of the Special Rapporteurs
and the machinery of thematic considsration in protecting human rights, and would
support effortl to promote their work. It attached great importance to the
advisory services programme intended to establish in those countries which wished
to have them the necessary structures fot the promotion of human rights, and it was
preparing a co-operation project with Zaire within the framework of that programma.

20. He drew attention to the recommendations in the report of the independent
expert on ways to enhance the effectiveness of United Nations bodies suporvising
the implementation of international instruments on human rights and, in particular,
to the need for giving those bedies financial resources adequate to the tasks they
had been entrusted with.

21. His delegation considered it necessary for the United Nations to react more
quickly tu emergency situation!., by utilizing the good offices of the
Secretart-General or the Chairman of the Commission on R\~an Rights or through
action by the Commission' s ofUcers between sessions. A.bove all, it called on
Governments to respect their commitments to their own people and to th~

international community.

22. MLsJ-_AT.tAH (Nigeria) said that the Nigerian Government was all the more
committed to the promotion and defence of fundamental human rights because it was a
member of the Commission on H~,an Rights. All human rights wero interdependent and
indivisible. However, there wure frequently obstacles - underdevelopment, diseaso,
ignorance, and poverty - to thu enjoyment of those rights. The international
community should endeavour t~ uliminate those obstaclos by combating illiteracy,
resolving the debt problem and establishing an equitable international economic

/ ...
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order that would create suit~,ble conditions for the enjoyment of fund&~ental ri9hts
and freedoms.

23. In vie", of tile relation~ihip between human ri9hts violations and the conflicts,
mass exoduses and instabilit1' which occurre~ in many areas of the world, she fully
supported the action taken b1' the Secretary-General, outlined in paragraphs 6, 7
and 8 of document Al44/622, t.o ~ncou:"age various forms of international
co-operation designed to avert new flows of refugees.

24. She described as pitiful. the attempts at reform made by South Africa, which
maintained its Iparthe~ re9lme, persisted in deniing the indigenous majority the
right to vote and be represented, continued to ban the African National Congress
(ANC) and had not yet releastld Nelson Mandela.

25. Her delegation deplored and strongly c~ndemned the fla9rant violations of
human rights committed in thEI occupied Arab ~erritori~s, f~ well as in many other
parts of the world.

26. It was convinced that rtlspect for human rights was closely linked to the
strengthening of internationHl co-operation and national development. It stressed
the importance of the work of the Special Rapporteurs, with wh~m there sh~uld be
greater co-operatiou, of the international i~lt4uments .nd monitoring mechanisms,
which should be strengthened. and ot t~e advi.,ory services, which should be
expanded.

27. Her delegation urged groater support for the World Public Information Campaign
on Human Ri9hts and renewed l~he appeal it had made at tho forty-fifth session of
the Commission on Human Right~s at Geneva in favour of the tollowin9 measuresl an
increase in the volumo of advisory sarvices to the African region, an increased
supply of basic internationa.L human rights instruments to that regionl the
translation of those instrwMnts into more African languages; aud increased
attention to regions with a Istatistically greater numbar of inaividual and mass
violations of human rights.

28. Her delegation called on Member States to seize the oppo~t~.ti offGred by the
~urrent international climatl! to bring about a radical improvement in the human
rights situation. The inter~ation8l consensus in favour of the ~doption of the
Convention on the Rights of ':he Child, which har delegatior. haa joined, gave
grounds for some optimism. Her delegation was aware of the need to continue and to
co-ordinate the efforts beinq made to promote the full exercise of human rights and
would do its utmost to disch~rge its obligations in the matter.

29. M.r.St.._JUCu. t.n.N (Viet NBIlI) said that, while the world polttical situation was
evolving towards co-operatio~, the new outlook presented both opportunities and
challenyes.

30. Flagrant mass violaticns of human rigllts were continuing in different parts of
the world, particularly in S,)uth Africa, which maintained its .i'-p,-,x.th~..i..9. r";gime,
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the most inhuman manifestation of racism. As that system could not be reformed, it
must be eradicated. Her de:egation hoped that the General Assembly, at its special
session on ARAXth~, would adopt effective measures towards that end.
Comprehensive mandatory sanc:tions were necessary, in accordance with Chapter VII of
the Charter of the United Nntions. Her delegation fUlly supported the conclusio~s

contained in the updated report presented to the Committee by Mr. Khalifa, which
w~rned against the adverse 4lffects for the enjoyment of human rights by the South
African population of any form of assistance to the racist r~gime.

31. Her delegeti~n considel'ed that the increase in frequency and intensity of
human rights violations in the occupied Arab territoliea by the Israeli forces,
which had resulted in the duath of hundreds of people and the injury of thousands
of others, inclUding childrun, women and the elderly, demonstrated the need for the
early convening of an international conference on the Middle East, with the
participation, on an equal footing, of all parties concerned, including the State
of Palestine.

32. The promotion of human rights and the search for peace and security were
interdependent. It was therefore necessary, in the interests of all, to continue
to strive to achieve those Clommon objectives.

33. As a developing countr~', Viet Nam attached speci&l importance to the right Lo
development. As part of it!1 efforts at nbtional reconstruction and development,
Viet Nam had for several yenrs been implementing a programme of economic reforms
which had made it possible to improve the standard of living of the popUlation.
Faced with different kinds of interference, political pressures and an eco••omic
blockade, which compounded the difficulties left by the wars, Viet Nam reaffirmed
its sacred right freely to (:hoo~e its own way to development, without loreign
interference.

34. Recalling the adoption of the Convention on the Prevention and Punishment of
the Crime of Genocide, 10 ytlars ofter the atrocities committed by the Nazis, she
said that, despite the internatio~al community's hope that such a catastrophe would
never happen again, the sarnt' fate had been inflicted on Cambodia between 1975 and
1978 under the rule of the infamous Khmer Rouge. In three years, the Po1 Pot
regime had massacred nearly 3 million Cambodian& out of a popUlation of 7 million.
Pol Pot and his associates ~hould be brought to trial before a tribunal of the
NUrnberg type and dUly puniahed so that they would be unable to commit further
atrocities. After the total withdrawal of Vietnamese volunteer troops, there was a
real danger that the Khmer ~ouge might start a civil war and return to power in
Cambodia. Those responsiblE' for genocide were continuin~ to he given sanctuary
abroad and to be provided wJth assistance which enabled them to intensify their
military activities along the Thai-Cambodian border. The United Nations should not
allow itself, as in previou~ years, to be manipulated by some countrieR and should
intervene urgently in ordal' to prevent Cambudia from being once dgqin subjected to
genocide.

I • ••
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35. Mr.. BARKER (Australia) observed that, as the Charter of the United Nations had
been acce~ted by all Member States, fundamental human rights should be of universal
application. Australia could not therefore accept the argument th~t ftny
denunciation of a flagrant violation of universally accepted human rights
constituted interference in a country's internal affairs.

36. It was the duty of all Memb:n States to work t')gether to improve the human
condition and to ensure respect for the dignity and freedom of all persons and, to
that end, to co-operate with the Special Rapporteurs and working groups established
hy the United Nations. The thematic rapporteurs, whose mandate was not restricted
to anyone country or singlfl event, also had an important role to play.

37. Where the human rights situation in a given cldntry became disturbing, the
United Nations appointed a ~pecial rapporteur or made arrangements - as in the case
of South Africa and the territories occupied by Israel - to report on the abuses
committed.

38. In 1974, the United Nations had begun to monitor the human rights situation in
Chile. During the past two ye~rs, there had been positive developments towards the
restoration of democratic traditions in Chile and a decrease in the number of human
rights abuses in that country. However, the Special Rapporteur drew attention, in
his report, to continuing instances of abuses and violations, which gave due cause
for concern.

39. The situation in El Salvador was disturbing. The escalation of violence
during the past two weeks, including the slaying of priests and civilians, was
further evidence that a political solution was the pre-condition of any improvement
in the human rights situation. His Government appealed to all parties to the
conflict to resume the dialogue and to reach such a solution.

40. The end of the war in the Gulf gavs reason to hope for a process of
reconstruction and improvement in Iran and Iraq. The Special Representative on
Iran had characterized the amnesty d9cre~~ in February 1989 as an extremely
important first step in that direction. It seemed, however, that violations
continued to be committed in that ~ountry. At the forty-third session of the
General Assembly, the representative of the Islamic Republic of Iran had made a
commitment to co-operate fully with the United Nations in the area of human
rights. In the opinion of his Government, such co-operation was fundamental and it
therefore deplored the fact that Iran had not respected its commitment. It was
eS$ential that th9 Special Representative on Iran should encounter no obstacle in
the exercise of his mandate.

41. The situation in Iraq was of deep concern to Australia. Well-documented
evidence testified to the massacre of some 5,000 persons in Halabja and to the use
of chemical weapons. According to some reports. thousands of Kurds had been
relocated, had seen their villages de~troyed and had lost their means of
livelihood. Given the number of reports of this kind, it was imperative that Iraq
should open its doors to perlnit an objective assessment of the situation.
Australia noted the fact that members of the SUb-Commlssion on Prevention of

/ ...
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Discrimination and Prot.ction of Minorities had been invited to visit Iraq. A
reliabl. inv.stigation shoulcl be carried out.

4a. Hi. Gov.rnm.nt w.lcom.d the withdrawal of Soviet fore.s from Afghanistan but
not.d with conc.rn that the hostilities were continuing and involved violations of
human rights. It b.li.v.d that the Special Rapporteur should continue his work in
Afghanistan.

43. As a rul., great caution wal necessary before deciding to end the mandate of a
.pecial rapporteur. Tl~e app~intment of a rapporteur ~~s a decision never taken
lightly, and I.v.ral years were usually required before hil work succeeded in
improving the situation with resp.ct to human rights. Guatemala was a case in
point where it had b••n thought that the situation would improve after the election
of Prelid.nt Cer.lo but where it was now undergoing a serious deterioration.

44. In the case of China, the Australian Government had condemned and continued to
cond.mn the massacre of Itud.nts and civilians during the June events. It had
.xpressed its profound concern to the Chinese authorities and hoped that they would
co-op.rat. fUlly witn the United Nations in examining allegatiuns of individual
human rights abules.

45. It welcomed th9 announcelnent of national elections in Myanmar for May 1990.
At the sam. time, it was worrled by the fact that opposition leaderl and political
activist. had had th.ir freedom restricted. His delegation requested the
Gov.rnm.nt of Myanmar to .nsu:re the full participation of all parties and
personalities in the election process and to releale all political prisoners.

46. The phenomeDon of refug••'. was very often linked with ~iolations of human
rights, and his delegation supported the idea of establishing an early-warning
syst.m to enable the Secretary-General to draw attention to situations which might
cause an outflow of refugees.

47. The Australian delegation stressed that in many parts of the world the human
rights situation had improved. It welcomed the recent changes in most countries of
Eastern Europe, the Soviet U'lion, Hungary, Poland and the German Democratic
Republic. Encouraging steps had been taken in BUlgaria. It also welcomed the
greater freedom of expression and of association in the Baltic RepUblics. It was
however regrettable that in S(lme countries of Eastern Europe, in partiCUlar
Romania, the situation wal not so satisfactory.

48. Mr. BUZO (Bye~orussian SClviet Socialist Republic), quoting the words used by
the Secretary-General in his annual report (A/44/1), noted that while the United
Nations hao done much to illwrr,inate the interrelationship of peace, justice.
freedom and human rights, it w'as neverthele8S Governments that must realize that
interrelationship in their laws and legal procedures. In 1989 a new instrument,
the Convention on the Rights of the Child, had joined the battary of international
human rights instruments. However, no matter how perfect those instruments, their
effectiveness was measured by the number of States which genuinely undertook to
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Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library



A/C.3/U/8R.S3
Enql1lh
Paqe 9

(~uzo. B~llorulsian SSR)

apply them. That was why the task of the Economic and Social Council and its
subsidiary organs must be to examine what was preventing those instruments from
becoming truly universal and to provide advisory services tor States which
requested them.

49, The new political outlook was now bringing about improvements in the
international political climate. For example, in 1989 the del~gations of the USSR
and the United States hed submitted a draft resolution on the strengthening of
~nternational peace, security and co-operation, ot which the Byelorussian 8SR was a
sponsor and which had been adopted unanimously at the present session of the
General Assembly. States seemel~ to have greater confidence in the capacity of the
United Nations to settle region-sI conflicts which had a negative influence on
respect for human rights.

50. The importa'lce of the November elections in Namibia was not limited to the
Namibian people. They marked al\ important stage in the elimination of the vestiges
of colonialism and in thti establishment of peace in southern Africa.

51. In South Atrica, the measure. taken recently by the APartheid regime - ending
segregation on public transport and on the beaches - were purely superficial, and
the United Nations must continue' to ostracize South Africa in order to eliminate
lPartheid.

52. His delegation had support'ld all the resolutions in which t~~e Commission on
Human Rights and the Economic arId Social Council had expressed their support for
the Palestinian people in its struggle for national liberation and
self-determination. The countless victims of the inti.f.l.dAb were a reminder to the
United Nations and the international community of the need to find a speedy
solution to tho Middle East problem.

53. It wal to be hoped that the political events in El Salvador would lead to a
dialogue and to national reconciliation. In Chile, the 1988 plebiscite had raised
hopes for progress towards democracy in that country. However, the terrnr which
the regime continued to use to eliminate its opponents showed that it was ready to
do anything to maintain the ~t~~LSMQ. Hence the need to continue to monitor
closely t~· lituation in Chile.

54. In CentrBl America the Unit-ad Nations was to monitor the implementation of tlw
Esquipulas 11 Agreements, which 'Jffered a solid basis for the settlement of the
conflict in that region of the w"rld. In Nicaragua, the preparation and the
holding of the elections ruled ollt any interference in the country's aCfairs.

55. As for South-East Asia, his delegation thought that the settlement of the
conflict in Cambodia required non-intervention by foreign Powers, prohibition of
the return to power of the genocidal Pol Pot regime, and the establishment of an
independent and sovereign Cambodian State.

I • ••
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56. The policy of national reconciliation in Afghanistan was opening the way to
the re-establishment of a society based on freedom, equality and justice, Strict
compliance with the Geneva Agreements by all countries was an essential condition
for the success of that policy.

57. In the opinion of the Byelorussian SSR, the question of human rights was a
sensitive element of international relations, for it related to the specific
historical development of countries and peoples. However, the joint efforts of all
States must be aimed at the attainment of the goals and objectives of the Charter
of the United Nations, i.e., to put an end to the scourge of war, to strengthen
respect for fundamental human rights, especially the equality of rights of peoples
small or large, and to establish an international structure designed to achieve
economic and social progress.

58. Mr. BADJIE (Gambia) said that the world's current troubles were caused by the
structural imbalances in the world economy. The developing countries were going
through a particularly difficult period in an unfavourable international climate
(deterioration of the terms of trade, persistant slump in commodity prices,
increasing protectionism, net transfer of resources from the poor to the rich
countries, etc.). Those obstacles to the economic growth of the developing
countries had harmful political and social repercussions and also endangered
international peace and security.

59, In the light of those difficulties, several developing countries, including
his own, bad initiated structural adjustment measures, but not without a social
cost. It was therefore necessary for the economic reform programmes to be given
sufficient support by the international community.

60. The strengthening of international economic co-operation, to which UNCTAD,
currently celebrating its twenty~fifth anniversary, was dedicated, was of major
interest to the developing countries. In that connection, Gambia welcomed the
entry into force of the Common Fund, within the framework of the Integrated
Programme for Commodities, which should enhance the exports of the developing
countries on the world markets. Gambia urged tihe international community to
contribute towards the effective functioning of the Fund.

61, Gambia welcomed the various initiatives taken at the world level - the special
session of the General Assembly devoted to international economic co-operation, the
new international development strategy for the 1990s, the Second United Nations
Conference on the Least Developed Countries, the United Nations conference on the
environment and development and the new African Alternative Framework to Structural
Adjustment Programmes - all of which demonstrated the international community's
awareness of the need to promote development.

62. Turning to agenda item 109, he said that, 40 years after the adoption of the
Declaration of Human Rights, those rights continued to be violated world-wide. The
reports of the United Nations and organizations such as Amnesty International
proved that the adoption of human ri,ghts instruments had not been matched by their
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implementation. His delegation did not intend to engage in name-calling but would
simply note that the reporting system had not proved adequate and that monitoring
compliance with international human rights instruments was a very difficult task.
Gambia therefore considered that new arrangements should be developed. Above all,
it regretted the lack on the part of many countries of the political and moral will
required to put an end to the massive abuse of human rights.

63. Gambia, for its part, in line with its commitment, had taken the initiative of
establishing an African Centre for Democracy and Human Rights Studies. It had also
provided the necessary infrastructure for the headquarters of the OAU Commission on
Human and People's Rights in Banjul. He thanked the Commission on Human Rights for
its assistance in that connection.

64. In conclusion, Gambia supported 1:he call by many delegations for the
appointment of a United Nations high commissioner for human rights and the
establishment of an international court of human rights.

65. Mr. KITTIKHOUN (Lao People's Democratic Republic) said that massive violations
of human rights continued to occur in many parts of the world. In South Africa,
despite certain recent positive developments, the odious system of apartheid was
still in force and States had a moral duty to do everything in their power to
dismantle it. In that connection, his country had great expectations of the next
special session of the General Assembly. In the Middle East, where the Palestinian
people continued to suffer human rights violations, the occupying Power must comply
fully with the Geneva Convention relative to the Protection of Civilian Persons in
Time of War. In Latin America, massive violations of human rights and bloody
conflicts that also affected innocent civilians called for a redoubling of effort
to ensure the full implementation of the Tela Declaration and to promote a
political solution by means of dialogue and negotiation.

66. In a pluralistic world, where human rights were being discussed everywhere,
all States must co-operate sincerely to ensure that the human rights standards
established by the United Nations were respected while avoiding using human rights
issues as a pretext for interfering in the internal affairs of other States.

67. No country could claim to be ideal. from the standpoint of the enjoyment of
human rights. Those which focused their attention on civil and political rights
must realize that economic and social rights were also essential. In his
delegation's view, all those rights were interrelated and formed an integral whole.

68. In conclusion, the Lao People'S Democratic Republic believed that the progress
of international co-operation, including in the humanitarian field, could continue
only if there was full respect for the independence and sovereignty of States
regardless of their social and political systems.

69. Mr. MEZZALAMA (Italy), speaking on agenda item 109, said that his delegation
was particularly concerned about the pr.)cedures to be adopted to make the system
for monitoring the implementation of international human rights instruments more

I •..
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effective. In its view, the reporting proc~dure should be rationalized and the
work of the monitoring co~~ittees and of thel Geneva Centre for Human Rights
simplified.

70. Italy had taken an initiative aimed at creating 8 computerized syatem within
the Cen~re for Human Rights. The aim in view was to lighten the burden of the work
of the Centre and of the Commission on Human Rights and the monitoring bodies.
Italy was also a apOnl'lOl' of \'o3so1ution 1989/46, adopted by the Commission on Human
Rights, which provided amonq other things for setting up a task force to study the
feasibility of computerizing all activities connected with reporting obligations
and the work of the Geneva Centre for Hurran Rights. The task force was to lubmit a
preliminftry report to thll noxt sossion of the Commission.

71. In his delegAtion's view, it was of paramount importance to improve the system
of national rep0(+a, ~hich were tending to proliferate. He commended the Itudies
already carried out on the subject (document A/44/668).

72. A co-ordinated system would facilitate ':he examination of texts by making
possible the direct comparison of reports. The States parties to international
agreements would benefit from a uniform treatment of basic information. Such a
system would make it possible to eliminatt' an far as possible lengthy "dead times"
in the process as a whole. His delegation hoped that Member States would look with'
interest at the report that the t8sk forcB on computerization was to submit to tho
Commission on Human Rights.

73. Since the item under dis(~U8Sion was the effective implementation of human
rights, particulurly civil and political rights, which it regarded as fundamental,
his delogation wished to commend the work of the Humdn Rights Committee in that
connection. In BO doing, it did not intertd to imply that the coexistence of a
plurality of committees could not be of sClme help. It merely wished to emphasize
that co-ordinat,ion was of paramount import.ance in the field of human rights. It
also considered that multiplying human rig'hts standards would not necessarily lead
to effective implementation.

74. The United Nations already possessed a large set of international conventions,
uach with its own monitoring body. It was therefore necessary to look very
carefully at any now initiative in that field. What must be avoided was confusion
through proliferation. The target should be to make the standards in force more
coherent.

75. Mr •.PING (China) silid t.hilL it muut bE:! ac(~optod, in a world where different
systems, cultures and ideologies coexisted, that views should differ on the concept
and inturpretation of human rights. Furth8rmore, human rights had nevor been
static in content, thllY had devAloped and dcqulred new dimensions alongside th~

development of :wciety. Since the [oundinq of the United Nations, human rights had
been the subject of dozens of declarations and conventions1 once regarded as the
rights of individuals, tho rocognition of economic, social and cultural rights had
conCerred on them (\ collectiv£~ dimension. In addition to the Universal De~laratior;
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of Human Rights and the corresponding interrlational instruments, there were
regional human rights instruments, formulated in accordance with regional
characteristics ~nd needs. In order to promote co-operation in the field of human
rights, thQ i:,t~ruational community must be alert against an unhealthy tendency to
reject ~r ~\~n ~~tack the viewr of others and to seek to impose one's own values.

76. China ~4S convinced that the principal responsibility for promotin~ and
protecting human rights rested with the sovereign States, which codified them into
their national legislatiou. Emphasis necessarily varied. Wbereas in \ ":le developed
countries th.re was much talk of abolishing the death penalty, for example, or
whether women should have the right to abortion, in many developing countries
priority was given to combating subversion, maintaining sociftl stability and birth
control.

77. The principle of non-interference in the internal affairs of other countries
should also apply to the issue of human righ~s. Unfortunately, in the Third
Committee and other United Nations forums, thero were those who used human rights
as a pretext to voice unwarranted criticism of the political systems and ideolngies
of other countries. Such practices not only ran counter to the protection of human
rights but also constituted a gross violation of the norms governing international
relations.

18. In accordance with General Assembly resolution 32/130, the United Nations
should accord priority to the search for soluticns to such mass and flagrant
violations of human rights as racism, coloniellism ant1 hegemonism. To remain si lent
in the face of those viOlations while pointing one's finger at other countries,
particularly developing countries, because of S\Ipposed human rights violations
compromised the credibility of United Nations efforts in the area.

79. In China, human rights had concrete meaning. With a popUlation of 1.1 billiQn
and a very limited amount of arable land, its priorities were clearl food,
clothing, health, development of productive social forces, an improved standard of
living and the building of democracy. That required domestic stability and unity
and a peaceful international environment.

80. Speaking recently in the Third Committee, a number of Western countries had
accused China of suppressing the dem~~fati~ m~veJnent and violating human right~.

In reality, certain major Western countri9s, thr,)ugh their interference and their
support of subversive elements, were atte~pting ~o alter China's socialist system.
For that flagrant violation of !lovereignty they, and not China, deserved
condem~ation, because those countries were t~areby infringing the principles on
which the Charter of the United Nations was bBsed.

81. For its part, China was determined to rer.pec:t the Objectives and principles of
the Charter. as, indeod, it had always done, to ~upport United Nations efforts to
promote human rights and to contribute to crEllltiug an international environment of
peace, justice and co-operation.

/ ...
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82. Mr. TEP (Democratic Kampuchea), spenkinq in exercise of the right ot reply,
said that the situation in kampuchea as it had just been described by the
representative of Viet Ham in his statement did not square whatsoever with the
actual events. A week previously, the General Assembly had adopted, by an
overwhelminq majority of 124 votes in favour, a draft resolution on the situation
in Kampuchea callinq upon Viet Nam to withdraw ~ll its forces from Kampuchea and to
allow the Kampuchean people to exercise its right to self-determination through
free elections under United Nations supervision. It was clear to all that the
so-called withdrawal of viet Nam had been orchestr,!'tec merely to concenl the real
situation. There were currently 1 million Viet~lamftlle settlers in Democratic
Kampuchea and, what was more, between 2 and 6 NI)vember 1989, hardly a month after
its supposed withdrawal, Viet Nam had sent. 6,000 mltn a8 reinforcements into
Kampuchea. Furthermore, the Vietnamese occupiers 'fere using the scara tactic of a
supposed return of the Khmer Rouqe to justify their continued presence in the
country. Fully aware of that danger, t.he Coalition Government of Democratic
Kampuchea, under Prince Norodom Sihanouk, continued to affirm that only a
comprehensive settlement based on the withdrawal of Vietnamese forces, complete
disarmament of all forces present and the holding Cif elections under United Nations
supervision would enable a settlement of the si tuat.!on in Kampuchea to be found.
However, that peace plan had been rejected by Viet Nam, which wanted to force the
international community to accept its occupat,' or., of Kampuchea indefinitely.

83. M.u-..ZV.DA (,traq), speaking in exercise of t.he riqht of reply, said that a
number of delegations had referred to Iraq in their statements in connectiv~ with
the question of human rights. The negative stance taken by thoso delegations
during the vote on the Third Committee's draft resolution on the elimination of
racism and racial discrimination and on the self-determination of peoples showed
that those delegations were not truly interested in human rights, but were merely
using that question for political purpos€s. With rAgard to the question of the
Kurds, Kurdish collaborators had been used to prevent Iraq from assisting such
fraternal countries as Syria and Jordan in triumphing over the Israeli aggressors,
that was corroborated in the memoirs of Mr. Kissinger. The Kurdish community of
Iraq was the only One in the Middle East to enjoy real autonomy. His dolegation
categorically rejected the allegations according to which the Kurds of Iraq had
been transferred to desert areas. In actual fact, in order to secure its
frontiers, Iraq had been forced to create a depopuldted zone 3 kilometres deep
along its borders with Iran and Turkey. His Gov~rrunent had given land free of
charge to Kurdish families, who had had the oppo:~tul1ity to resettle either in Erbil
or in Sulaymaniyyah in new housing sites equipped with a modern infrastructure.

84. His Government sternly warned those States that persisted in interfering in
Iraq's internal affairs that such actions might ~,ell prejudice the bilatoral
relations between Iraq and those countries. He called upon all States that llad
adopted a negative stance on 30 October 1989 during the vote on the draft
resolution on r.acism and racial discrimination to cbange theit lJosition during tho
vote in the plenary. If they were not so inclined, that me~nt that they wore
nothing but a pack of hypocrites and liars.
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85. Mr. ALFARO (El Salvador), speaking in exercise of the right of reply, thanked
the representative of Canada for recognizing the efforts made by his Government to
protect human rights in the current difficult situation in his country. Although
the extreme right might have committed abuses, the atrocities perpetrated by the
FMLN, particularly the numerous mutilations of children brought about by the
explosion of mines planted by the guerrilla force, should not be disregarded
either. The latter did not hesitate to take entire families hostage, as pointed
out in an article in The New York Times on 24 November 1989. Certain delegations
had also denounced attacks against student and labour unions. During recent
events, many members of those unions had spontaneously joined the guerrilla force,
proving that those organizations had merely been a fagade used by the terrorists.
As to the blind air attacks against civilians denounced by Australia, his
delegation pointed out that those attacks had been directed against members of the
FMLN, who had no compunction about setting off car bombs in crowded areas and were
attacking the country's infrastructure.

86. Mr. BARKER (Australia), replying to a statement by the representative of Iraq,
who had questioned the sincerity of Australia in the area of human rights, pointed
out that his country co-operated fUlly with the United Nations in the area, had
ratified the main human rights instruments, dUly paid its contributions and
regularly submitted its reports. His delegation asked the representative of Iraq
to describe how his country had been co-operating in that area.

87. As the representative of Iraq had seen fit to quote The New York Times, his
delegation referred to an article that appeared in that newspaper on 24 March 1989,
which had given an account of Iraqi attacks against civilians. In any case, in the
area of human rights the best procedure was to rel~' on independent studies, and his
delegation therefore called upon all countries to co-operate fully with the special
rapporteurs designated by the United Nations.

88. Mr. ZIADA (Iraq), replying to the representative of Australia, said that his
country had already given the Security Council a clear explanation about the
Halabjah massacre, to which the representative of Australia had alluded. His
delegation repeated that, if it wanted to be credible, Australia would have to
change its position on racial discrimination, racism and self-determination.

The meeting rose at l2.3~.

Digitized by Dag Hammarskjöld Library




